Bicycle, Pedestrian & Greenway Advisory Committee (BPGAC)
Tuesday, August 8th, 2017
GF City Hall, 255 North 4th Street, Grand Forks, ND – A102
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I. Greenway Items 
i. Bench Donation Program – Kim Greendahl shared with the group that the Greenway Technical committee did approve bench donation program. There was been some request and there has not been anything formalized. There are two things you can do, you can buy the bench and the plaque for $1500 or you can buy a plaque for existing bench and that only cost $500. Kim Greendahl pointed out to the group of course it does not cost that much money to purchase a plaque but the idea is that so they don’t get a lot of request but instead a few and when the left over money builds up enough it would go towards a new bench. There are a few restrictions someone would have to follow and it would need committee approval. 
ii. Trail Naming & Motor Vehicles – Kim Greendahl received a request from a group called the Iron Hawk motorcycle group if they could name a section of the Greenway Trail in honor of Police Officer that was killed in the line of duty as well as do a motorcycle ride on that part of the trail. The section of trail they are looking at is the North Pedestrian Bridge all the way down to Murray Bridge. Kim Greendahl shared with the group that the Technical Committee did approve for the naming of the trail but thinks the motorcycle ride should be a separate approval piece. So they did not have permission every year to do this but have them apply and go through the special events process instead. Since that meeting it has gone to East Grand Forks Council and it was recommended that the length of trail be cut down that they want dedicated because what they are proposing would take up 70% of East Grand Forks Greenway Trail and that the honorary ride be done on the road. The group has dropped the request this year but Kim Greendahl believes they will be bringing it back the request next year. Kim Greendahl wanted to make sure this group was aware of what was going on. Aaron Kennedy brought up that the Wild Hog has motorcycles on the Greenway. Kim Greendahl responded saying they did not know that before it happened. Kim Greendahl shared with the group that has gotten requests before and they have always looked at it as soon as we open that door it’s going to really hard to say no. Jairo Viafara asked having this one section make it so you can’t have the complete system be named? Aaron Kennedy said that the system already has a name; it’s the Andy Hampsten Bikeway. Jairo Viafara thinks it would be good to be clarified since the Andy Hampsten Bikeway is still under consideration. Kim Greendahl said she would tell the Technical Committee this group does not support the request for motorcycles in the Greenway. Kim Greendahl then asked if the group supports the request of the naming of the trail. Jairo Viafara asked if it would be possible to have the naming as a temporary thing for three years. Kim Greendahl would have concerns on the cost of the signs. Kim Greendahl said she will bring the groups thoughts back to the Greenway Technical Committee and to East Grand Forks staff. 
iii. Freezeway – Nick Jensen introduced himself as one of the people behind the Grand Forks Freezeway. Nick Jensen share with the group they were awarded the money in June and since then have been look at different routes for the Freezeway, he has reached out to the City and Park District for any maps for the different modes so he can get a feel of what people are using because he wants to be respectful of the other users. Nick Jensen has researched other communities that have done this such as Edmonton and Winnipeg. The freezeway was awarded over $141,000 from the Knight Cities Challenge out of $5 million pool. Nick Jensen brought up to the group a big reason why he is here today is he doesn’t want to take away from another user in the Greenway but instead bring more attention not only to the Freezeway but when people use it makes them more aware of other activities that are happening in the Greenway such as biking, snowshoeing and just walking your dog all happening in the winter months so it’s a great addition and does not push anything out. Nick Jensen share with the group the next steps and that is selecting a construction plan and he is looking at a defined path method instead of the spray and prey method which a lot of communities use because it is cheaper but you don’t have much control on where the water goes. David Sears asked how wide is the path going to be. Nick Jensen responded saying that they are looking at doing 12 feet, he figured this out by having people skate with tape measures so he would know how wide it needs to be so two groups can skate by each other. Jairo Viafara asked if there was a National standard on the widths of the paths? Nick Jensen responded saying that there isn’t, this path is not something that has really been done before in this way. Nick Jensen shared with the group that the material is the same as what we have in Town Square so we know it works, 10-15 year life span for the boards, 5-10 supports, and the linings can last 1-3 years. Nick Jensen disclosed to the group he has 18 months to use all the money he was awarded so he wants to make sure to give it the best shot we can. Nick Jensen said they are looking at doing 500 to 600 yard trail this year and that is still one of the longest ever that is not on a river or lake so that opens up the question of where would you put that and still have access to parking, electricity and a warming hut would be nice. Nick Jensen told the group after the idea is to donate it to the Park District or the City whoever wants it or even a non-profit. Nick Jensen asked the group that he is looking at this group to help guide him. Bruce K. asked Nick Jensen if they have any locations in mind, he responded saying they are looking at central locations and that is one of things he wanted input from the group and felt like he could not walk into this room saying this is where the path is going without getting input of where the other user paths are located. Dick O’Connor brought up the stretch behind the Fitness Center as location and Aaron Kennedy followed that there has been some UND buildings that have been torn down gives you a central location on the UND campus. Aaron Kennedy brought up a concern of what would happen if there was a flood and the trap was still frozen to the ground what would you do? Nick Jensen responded saying that they would in that situation that they would cut out the tarp and take down the support walls and he pointed out that the tarp is easily the cheapest thing out of all of this so that’s not a big deal. Dick O’Connor brought up what about snowmobilers, these trails would have the same vulnerability as the ski trails do? Nick Jensen responded saying that’s why we like the yellow bumper trim so it makes it more visible and he shared with the group that he would be more worried about the snowmobile than the Freezeway because of the thick piece of ice they would be running into. Aaron Kennedy pointed out that it can be looked at as a deterrent for the other trails from the snowmobilers. Kim Greendahl said that is something we need to visit with Howard about who would be carrying the insurance on it. Kim Greendahl brought up that she has brought to the attention Nick Jensen before is that to aware of the choke points that are out there and to think what is going to give. Nick Jensen responded saying they are thinking about that and what other communities have done in the past is using rubber mats so different users can use the same section or cross streets. Kim Greendahl shared with the group in Winnipeg they use signage when different trails cross over each other and reminder Nick Jensen that coexistence is something you are going to have to think about. Kim Greendahl let Nick Jensen know that she knows he has been trying to get a hold of her to have meeting but she thought it would be wise for him to also have maintenance be part of the meeting to go over how it is going to be maintained and stored during the week. Nick Jensen let Kim Greendahl know that they are planning on storing and maintaining it.  As well as that has been one of the good things working with the Park District we can look at different options and if someone would to approach him with a storage solution he probably would not turn them away. Nick Jensen share with the group that they can this grant to do a trail run in year one and full run in year two and then after that getting together with different groups and looking at how did that go, what worked and with this model it gives flexibility to move it around to a different location. Kim Greendahl compared this to the boat house in the land is just provided and they do everything else like the insurance and maintenance. Nick Jensen responded with that he agreed. David Sears shared that he liked the idea but when he first heard about this he was lead to believe that Nick Jensen’s idea for a Freezeway is to take over the Greenway bike paths and he could not believe that could be true so he was happy to learn that this is not the case and actually goes up to Winnipeg in the winter and has mentioned to Kim Greendahl in the past about their great skating paths. Jairo Viafara added that they also festivals along the skating path during the winter as well as students build warming house along the path for a contest. Nick Jensen acknowledged David Sears concerns and pointed out that is how it was written in the grant because he knew he was writing to audience of people in Miami and to try to explain to them North Dakota winter months so they would understand. Nick Jensen brought up to the group the huge opportunity in front of us and he does not want to waste it or make it available to people. Aaron Kennedy asked what is the timeline than? Nick Jensen pointed out to the group to refer to the hand out and what was written in the grant and it shows that we are not target to what he thought it would be at. Nick Jensen shared with the group that needs to be below freezing for more than 48 hours to freeze trail because he would want to do it all at once. Nick Jensen reminded the group that the first year will be the shorter version but still going to be the longest in the country but he is looking to set it for success so they will be ready to do a longer version in year two and feel good about it. Aaron Kennedy asked if Nick Jensen has looked at the area on just the other side of the flood wall from Town Square and connecting to Town Square somehow and that would not conflict with other trails. Nick Jensen said that is one of the locations they have been looking at. Nick Jensen share with the group to get up and going is really not that expensive for getting water, labor, and storage you are looking at about $9000 a year. Aaron Kennedy asked what about if the weather is not kind this year for freezing the water? Nick Jensen responded that they will have to put messages out on social media and signs on the path saying it’s closed. 
II. Bicycle and Pedestrian Items 

i. MPO Bike and Pedestrian Updates – Jairo Viafara talked about that Troy will be giving an update on the Bicycle plan for the district and that he will be sharing the group an update to the Bicycle and Pedestrian Plan Element for East Grand Forks/Grand Forks. Jairo Viafara announced to the group that the state is starting the process of updating the statewide bicycle plan that was put together in 1994, it will be called Active Transportation Plan. Jairo Viafara shared with the group that they are still working on updating the Bicycle and Pedestrian Plan, last time he meet with the advisory committee he committed himself to provide the committee with three written parts, the first part was sent to the committee and the second and third part have not been sent yet and the reason is they are under review by the staff at the MPO. Jairo Viafara also shared that in the original draft of the existing conditions had crash information for 2010 to 2015 and they just received new information for 2016 so they have been going back through all the tables and updating them so this has cost them to be delayed but he is hoping by next week the draft will be going out. Jairo Viafara passed over to Troy to give an update on a plan for Regional Bike Plan they will be having some meetings in couple of different locations that he will be notifying this group when those will be. Jairo Viafara pointed out the schedule is in one of the handouts attached to the agenda. Dick O’Connor had a question on the old railroad beds and if there was any future plans for those? Troy responded saying yes there is and they are working on seeing what they can do on few locations that have been abandoned there are some grant opportunities to go after and he said that he has already approached the DOT but they were not interested.
ii. Re-applying for Bicycle Friendly Community – Stephanie Erickson shared with the group that they will start having meetings next month into the beginning of October and she opened up to the group if there was any body interested in being part of it to let her know. Stephanie Erickson pointed out that at least one person from this group would be a good idea to be part of the meetings and they are shooting for applying in the spring. Aaron Kennedy and David Sears spoke up saying they would be part of the committee that would be putting together the application.
iii. Upcoming Projects Update – Stephanie Erickson shared with the group that David Kuharenko is out sick and he did have some projects he wanted to share with you such as the shared use path on 55th and where it can be reduced from University to Amtrak station to now University Ave to West Lanark Drive and she was not sure on the back story on it what happened there. Stephanie Erickson shared the other update is on 6th Ave North and David Kuharenko has also got push back from the railroad to connect 40th street to the English Coulee he is having a tough time getting permission for the path to connect over the railroad tracks but he is going to continue to try to make it work but the project is still moving forward. Stephanie Erickson also shared with the group that he is also working on getting the easement renewed for the path that goes by the Fairgrounds so that can be repaved. Stephanie Erickson also brought to the groups attention that even though the state has not released a date on the TA applications but to start thinking of ideas what to apply for and bring ideas back to the next meeting and she also reminder the group that we have done well in the past in being awarded funding. Stephanie Erickson pointed out to the group so we are a head of the game and not doing it the last minute and we are all on the same page. 
iv. Other – Dick O’Connor asked how the boathouse was doing and if there was any stats? Kim Greendahl responded saying that she had not heard of any stats. Aaron Kennedy chimed in saying that it was his understanding that it is going pretty well but has not seen any numbers either. Dick O’Connor next pointed out the increase of river use and increases every year more and more. Kim Greendahl responded letting the group know that there is river advisory group with representations from both sides of the river  and they have been discussing and monitoring the river more but is not sure if they are tracking it as well but she was going to look into it. Aaron Kennedy asked if they have figured out who has been murdering the cat fish. Kim Greendahl responded saying they still don’t know. 
